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Combined Meeting of Council 

November 1, 2022 

 

Re:  File # LOC 2021-0190 

 

 

Topics that I will address: 

 

1. The Developer’s Submission, errors and mis-representations; 

2. The Planning & Development Services Report to the Calgary Planning 

Commission, clarifications and errors; 

3. The Zoning as it relates to the North Hill Communities Local Area Plan 

 

Developer’s Submission: 

 

The Developer states that the property has proximity to commercial banks.  

In fact, the nearest banks are over two kilometers distant in either the North 

Hill Shopping Centre or on Centre Street at Twelfth Avenue NW. 

 

The Developer states that the property has proximity to exotic restaurants.  

If a Sushi Take away, a McDonalds outlet and a Sports Pub are “exotic 

restaurants,” then the city of Calgary is inundated with exotic restaurants.   

 

The Developer states that the proposed townhouses will include “Full Front 

porch to give a communal feel.”  The drawings we have seen show a set of 

five stairs ending at a level stoop of a size to allow safe entrance to the front 

door.  This is not a porch, it is an entrance way. 

 

The Developer states “Upper floors enjoy large windows for views of the front 

street and more eyes on the community for added security.”  The large 

windows on the upper floors are windows to the master bedrooms.  Most 

people value their privacy when occupying their bedrooms.  I suggest that 

most people will close their window coverings to ensure that privacy. 

 

The Developer states that there will be "Rear garden on the ground Amenity 

Space per unit.”  The developer’s drawings clearly indicate that the space to 

the west of the building where the rear entrances to the units are proposed, 
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is concrete paved – hardly suitable for a garden.  The green space at the 

south end of the building is 3.17 metres in width and is located on the north 

side of the Garage units.  With the exception of a few mid-morning summer 

hours, this space will be exposed to minimal sunlight.  A rear garden of this 

area and sun exposure is a rare achievement for even the most ardent 

gardener. 

The reasoning behind listing these deficiencies in the developer’s proposal 

is to point out blatant mis-statements and mis-leading commentary in the 

proposal.  I suggest that the proposal grossly mis-represents the facts 

concerning the neighbourhood and specifically the site and should be 

dismissed out of hand along with the re-zoning request. 

The Planning & Development Services Report to the Calgary Planning 

Commission 

The report suggests that the “proposal represents an appropriate density 

increase of a residential site, allows for development that may be compatible 

with the character of the existing neighbourhood…”  We submit that a duplex 

would be an appropriate density increase of this residential site.  The 

proposed rowhouse development is not compatible with the character of the 

existing neighbourhood.  Mount Pleasant has experienced significant density 

increases.  Our block alone over the past seven years has seen four single 

family homes replaced by nine replacement residences housing primarily 

young growing families.  There remain only five original homes on our block 

and that is indicative of the rest of the community.  Within one block of our 

home there are ten new homes where only five previously existed.  

The Mount Pleasant Community Association (MPCA) opposed this 

application in writing on March 20, 2022.  In their response, the MPCA stated 

that “that rowhouses do not “fit in” to the interior of the community – they 

cover too much of a lot, impose on neighbouring homes, reduce the number 

of mature trees, and provide minimal greenspace in stark contrast to the 

single-family and duplex nature of the established community.”  Existing 

rowhouse development within the community has to date led to issues 

primarily pertaining to parking and waste management.  It appears that 
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approval of re-zoning and eventual building of a rowhouse will just continue 

to aggravate and increase current problems.   

The report continues suggesting that “The proposed land use would allow 

for greater housing choices that may better accommodate the evolving 

needs of different age groups, lifestyles and demographics.”  The wording of 

this statement alone indicates that the report is at best guessing at future 

events or, at worst, plagiarizing the introductory chapter of a first-year civic 

planning textbook.  The statement suggests that the building of rowhouses 

would produce housing to satisfy a lower income citizen.   

The rowhouses on 20th Avenue sold in 2020 for approximately $565,000. 

The rowhouses on the corner of 5th Street and 22nd Avenue NW sold more 

than $700,000 each.  We suggest that these rowhouses would not provide a 

solution to the need for low-income housing.  The lot in question, including a 

tear-down house, was purchased by the developer for $655,000.  Because 

of its inner-city location, Mount Pleasant properties typically draw a higher 

initial land cost.  Low-income housing could occur in Mount Pleasant, but 

only with significant government subsidy. 

A current report by a local real estate office shows 31 properties for sale in 

Mount Pleasant.  The lowest priced property is a seventh floor 617 square 

foot condo facing 16th Avenue listed at $219,900.  The highest priced 

property is a 4,100 square foot single family residence listed at $2,688,777.  

The average price for homes in Mount Pleasant currently sits at $746,811. 

The proposed rowhouses will not provide low-income housing. 

The report states that the site is “served by Route 404 (North Hill) which 

provides express service to downtown.”  In fact, Route 404 is a feeder bus 

that operates with a frequency of once an hour from 7:05 AM to 8:05 PM 

weekdays and 6:00 PM weekends.  It travels from Mount Pleasant to North 

Hill Shopping Centre and then continues down to West Hillhurst.  There is 

no express transit service to downtown provided by Route 404.  I have rarely 

seen more than two people on this bus, one being the driver, the other a 

passenger. 
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North Hill Communities Local Area Plan 

We attended two of the city’s community planning open houses for the North 

Hill Communities Local Area Plan.  The discussions we had at the time with 

city representatives was that higher density residential properties would be 

supported but only along high traffic arteries going through the community.   

Both 8th Street and 22nd Avenue NW are not high traffic arteries.  In fact, 22nd 

Avenue terminates at 9th Street and 8th Street ends at 25th Avenue.  A zoning 

change to allow for four-unit row houses is not consistent with the recently 

completed North Hill Communities Local Area Plan.  Re-zoning defeats 

years of public consulting and investment to develop the plan in favour of 

spot zoning which does not address the community’s character or the needs 

of the city. 

The maps included with the North Hill Communities Local Area Plan indicate 

that the majority of residential lots in Mount Pleasant are zoned R-C2.  This 

zone designation was achieved after extensive engagement with citizens 

and community associations along with other vested stake holders.  To 

accept the application to change the zoning defeats countless hours and 

months of consultation with vested stake holders and substantially reduces 

the consultation to costly window dressing.   

Other issues 

Recently, the city tested a local fire hydrant.  Water pressure to homes in our 

neighbourhood dropped significantly.  With the continuous additions of 

duplex and in-fill homes, water pressure will continue to decline.  Zoning to 

allow for fourplex rowhouses will accelerate that decline. 

More building coverage of residential lots will result in less land surface for 

absorption of rainwater and snow melt.  The result could readily be flooding 

of basements, backup of storm sewers and erosive runoff along gravel 

laneways.  The current plans show concrete paving extending from the west 

side of the rowhouse to the property line.  All rainwater and snow melt from 

this area will flow directly to our property increasing the risk of basement 

flooding.   
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The lane is about 20 feet wide.  Vehicles must make a wide sweep to gain 

access to double garages.  Four separate garages require walls between 

each garage reduces the width of each single garage.  A power pole on the 

opposite side of the lane complicates access to the garages.  Winter snows 

will further complicate access to garages and with four spots, there will be 

no room to move and/or store snow. 

Garbage collection will remain a significant concern.  During the summer 

months, both the green and blue bins are collected on the same day on a 

weekly basis.  That means that eight bins will crowd the lane and will most 

likely be placed in front of the doors to the garages.  These bins, along with 

the bins on the other side of the lane will further complicate parking access 

to the garages.  Vehicles will end up parked on the street.   

In summary, the developer’s proposal is fraught with error and mis-

representation.  The City Planning Department’s report is based upon belief 

and theory and has errors that do not represent the facts.  Finally, the North 

Hill Communities Local Area Plan that took significant public consultation to 

build is being specifically side-stepped and the character and nature of 

Mount Pleasant is being significantly altered, if not irreversibly changed.   

For these reasons I request Council to reject the application for re-zoning. 

Sincerely, 

Daniel C. MacGregor 

905 – 22nd Avenue NW 
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